
 

 
 

 
 

Presbytery of Boston Council  
Minutes 

 
July 15, 2021 
 
Attendance:  
 
Voting: Jill Auger, Mark Wells, Jane Wilson, Sarah Hathaway, SuYoung Kim, Ivy Turner, Trina 
Portillo, Katie Cole 
 
Non-Voting: T. J. DeMarco, Andy Parmelee, Beth Wieman 

Convene 
 
The duly elected moderator, Jane Wilson, opened the meeting with prayer via Zoom at 7:00 PM.  
The moderator declared that a quorum was present.  
The council approved the minutes from its last meeting which was held via Zoom on June 17, 
2021. 
 

Treasurer’s Report 
 Andy Parmelee 
 
The treasurer submitted the financial reports in advance of the meeting. They are in Appendix A 
of these minutes. He reported that per capita payments are a little low right now compared to 
previous years.  

Stated Clerk Report 
 T. J. DeMarco 
 
Whitinsville 
 
The SC received a request from members of the Whitinsville congregation to form an 
Administrative Commission to help them deal with ongoing conflicts. The SC also received a 
response from the session and have attached both letters along with this report.  
The SC had a preliminary call with Rev. Dr. Susan DeHoff, the interim pastor. She believes that 
the church has had serious conflict for thirty years. He met with the session on Wednesday July 
14 to discuss the process of working with an Administrative Commission and will meet with the 
congregation on July 25 to answer questions.  



The SC reached out to Jeanne Radak, the convener of the Synod Mediation Network to ask if 
they could help. She told me that this is too big a project for their volunteers and that we 
should plan to hire someone. It would require a professional mediator or other kind of 
consultant and that it would cost roughly $20,000. Jeanne also felt that we should form an AC 
to assess this situation and empower the AC to hire a consultant on behalf of the Presbytery if 
needed.  
 
Operating Manual Task Force 
 
The operating manual task force met this month. They are beginning to collect documents. The 
biggest piece of this project is the COM portion of the manual. The SC submitted a draft of the 
COM section for the task force and COM to review over the next month. 
 
Docket for September 
 
The Stated Clerk attached the current draft of the September docket for review. 
 
Website Update 
  
Benjamin Chicka, the communications manager submitted a quote for a website update. The 
proposal would continue the Presbytery’s relationship with Simple Website Presence and costs 
$2346.  
 
The council approved this proposal. 
 

Anti-Racism Task Force 
 Beth Wieman  
 
The anti-racism task force consisting of Beth Wieman, Desiree Lawson, and Lydia Shiu has met 
twice. As they begin their work, they had some questions for council. They are numbered 
below. The council provided answers which are included below in bullet points: 
 

1. What are you hoping this policy would do? 
• How can we look at our policies and practices and dismantle the patriarchy and 

white supremacy in the structure that we inherited?  
• This has been part of our history since the beginning of the country.  
• It’s part of our call to respond to the Matthew 25 initiative and addressing these 

issues is crucial to moving forward.  
• There have been book studies on anti-racism in the past few years and this is the 

next natural step for addressing systemic racism within the Presbytery.  



2. To develop a policy or strategy, we need to know where we are as a Presbytery in terms 
of where we are systemically. Would council be willing to participate in an assessment 
that will help us understand where we are now?  

• Would this include just council or other entities of the Presbytery? Answer from 
Beth Wieman: It could include other groups as well such as COM, CPM, COR, 
Nom Com, and Personnel.  

• One member pointed out that we are unaware of many of our prejudices.  
• An assessment should lead to changed procedures. It should address our 

relationships as well.  
• This needs to something with many parents, no single committee, no single 

person, or small group lead. 
• The moderator asked the task force to invite council to a meeting to do an 

assessment.  

Moderator’s Report 
 Jane Wilson 
 
The moderator suggested that the Presbytery join an organization called Practical Resource for 
churches. The cost is $8.50 per congregation for judicatories. They provide webinars for 
congregations, and often provide help for small congregations. Once the Presbytery purchases 
a membership, the webinars are free. 
 
The council voted to purchase a membership from Practical Resources for Churches to help 
support congregations in the Presbytery.  
 

New England Glow Job Description 
 
The group authorized to approve a job description and Jen Slater have agreed to a job 
description and the next step is to set up compensation.  
 
The council adopted the proposed budget for New England Glow located in Appendix B of 
these minutes. This includes a contribution of $1,500 from the Presbytery. It also allows for 
New England Glow to begin raising funds from the Presbytery of Boston. 
 

Update on Peacemaker Program 
 Trina Portillo 
 
The Presbyterian Mission Agency asked if the Presbytery would consider changing the visiting 
peacemaker to the Cameroonian peacemaker. The council agreed that this would work well. 
The international peacemaker from Cameroon is planning to visit, but this could change with 
travel restrictions.  



The Presbytery needs to identify where the peacemaker will stay.  
Payment for the program is not owed until two weeks before the visit. 
 

Committee on Ministry 
 Jill Auger 
 
Paulo Lima invites council members to celebrate the anniversary of the Brazilian congregation 
in Abingdon. COM will know more after meeting with Paulo in September.  
 

Presbytery Trustees 
 Thatcher Freeborn (submitted in writing) 
 
As you begin to discuss the process of discernment of the Needham property, Trustees wanted 
to provide you with a report.  It follows below.  
  
Trustees were charged by the Administrative Commission to manage the church property 
following the dissolution of the congregation, which is in line with our responsibilities.  The 
following actions were taken: 
  

1. A review of existing leases and arrangements to use the property was conducted.   
2. The exit of one worshipping community was negotiated and processed.   
3. The renewal of a new lease with the Tobin Beaudet School (existing tenant) was 

conducted.   The Trustees negotiated a 20% increase in rent. The new lease is short term 
– expiring in 2 years.  This was intentional, for while a longer term lease (5 or 10 years is 
customary) would be preferred for economic reasons, we understood that the 
Presbytery and other parties would be thinking about how the property supports the 
mission of the greater church.  The new lease kept a good tenant, locked in an income 
stream to cover expenses and potential replacement/repair needs, and afforded the 
Presbytery time for deliberations.   

4. The trustees recommended and Presbytery approved the use of the sanctuary and other 
areas by Primera Iglesia.  Primera Iglesia is now fully moved in and using the sanctuary 
for worship, pastors office and other Sunday school rooms and meeting spaces.  Primera 
Iglesia pays $1000 a month as its financial contribution to the property and Trustees are 
paying and managing all expenses related to the property. 

5. Additional users of the space include community groups: a bereavement group, AA, 
Needham Community Theatre and a meal prep business who uses the kitchen.  The 
building also serves as emergency shelter for the local elementary school adjacent to 
the church.  Trustees are investigating the formality of that arrangement. 

6. The building is supervised by the previous building manager, Donald Dick, and Elder in 
the PCUSA.  Trustees are overseeing his work and he reports directly to the Trustees.  

  



Trustees will continue to steward the property in a responsible and thoughtful manner, 
supporting our PoB congregation using it and working to make sure it is cared for in the best 
possible way.   
 
Council members noted that it might be helpful to have a physical address for the Presbytery.  
It may be a good location for meetings and New England Glow gatherings.  
 

Nominating Committee 
 Sarah Hathaway 
 
Nominating met with the Committee on Representation this month. The purpose was to 
identify individuals for committee membership. There are a few returning for a second term 
but there are also many openings. COR provided input. The overall feeling is that this meeting 
went well. The nominating committee chair met with committee chairs and plan to have a slate 
of nominees in September.  
 

Mission and Ministry 
 Katie Cole 
 
Ken Grant has agreed to serve on a clergy stewardship campaign.  

Old Business 
 
There was no old business.  

Adjourn 
 
The meeting adjourned with prayer at 8:35 PM. The next meeting will be held on August 19, 
2021. 
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